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factual component? Although resusci-
tating the last one hundred such
patients has failed, may it not be
worthwhile to try with this next partic-
ular patient? The authors seem to
allow that such decisions might be
made despite futility guidelines, which
is a chink in their armour. For it shows
their desire to continue not to lose
sight of the individual in a particular
context, which reflects an ethic of
care.

It might just make sense, after all,
for me to persist in my claim that a
particular treatment is not futile
despite your empirical evidence to the
contrary. For this reason "futility" is
not quite like the concept of "death",
to which it is compared and for which
professional guidelines have emerged.
Of course, "death" is not a straightfor-
ward concept, but I am suggesting
that it is more factual and less evalua-
tive or ethical than "futility". I am not
disputing that some treatments are
futile for some patients, but it is the
particularity that counts, which is so
essential to the doctor-patient rela-
tionship. And obligating definitions of
futility may endanger that relation-
ship.
The use of futility as a means of

combating claims based on autonomy
seemed to me clever. However, a pro-
fessional consensus that my treatment
is futile (even if supported by the
courts) might still be paternalistic,
overriding my claim to autonomy.
This is because "futility" is a value-
concept more than an objective stan-
dard. So why use "futility" at all? Why
not just argue on other grounds
against autonomy and for certain sorts
of paternalism?

Finally, I have a concern about
futility in dementia. True, the authors
recognise the need for "comfort care"
and the need to treat symptoms which
the patients might be experiencing.
But the demented might well lack
"the capacity to appreciate the benefit
of a treatment", in which case the
treatment "should be regarded as
futile". They argue that for demented
Mrs Boxley a feeding tube was bound
to prolong her agony and be thereby
futile. This is not a factual point, but
an ethical stance and should be
regarded as such. Moreover, from the
information given, I think she may
have been depressed. The gastro-
stomy might have been a mistake, but
to declare her treatment futile, to
allow her to starve to death (with dig-
nity), would have been negligent if
(low voltage) electroplexy could cure
her! I suspect that severe dementia

might, in general, invalidate a sub-
ject's claim to personhood in the
authors' required sense and so always
make the subject prey to the sugges-
tion that further treatment is futile.

I commend this clearly written,
trenchantly argued book to all with an
interest in medical ethics, not because
of its thesis concerning futility, but
because of the important issues it
raises. As for futility, I remain to be
convinced that it is a notion which will
solve substantial issues in medical
ethics.

JULIAN C HUGHES
Rivendell Assessment Centre,
Radcliffe Infirmnary, Oxford

Animal-to-human
Transplants: the
Ethics of
Xenotransplantation

Nuffield Council on Bioethics,
London, Nuffield Council on
Bioethics, 1996, 147 pages, £10.

This report from the Nuffield working
party, which was convened in January
1995, surveys developments in xeno-
transplantation, considers whether
there are effective alternatives, and
assesses arguments regarding the ethi-
cal acceptability of animal-to-human
transplants. The report focuses
mainly on proposals to use primates
and transgenic pigs for transplantation
purposes.
The arguments in favour of xeno-

transplantation appeal to the shortage
of human organs, which is unlikely to
be resolved in the foreseeable future,
and the number of human lives that
would be saved, with their quality
improved. Xenotransplantation, so it
is argued, would also avoid awkward
ethical dilemmas concerning the use
ofhuman tissue, such as the problems
associated with donor consent and the
controversial use of tissue from
aborted fetuses.
The arguments against xenotrans-

plantation fall into two categories.
Both are surveyed in depth in this
report. First, there are problems con-
cerning the predicted success rate of
xenotransplants. Are they likely to be
scientifically feasible, and what are
the risks to recipients and the popula-
tion in general? To date there has
been little success with xenotrans-
plants, largely because of rejection by
the recipient's immune system. Two

approaches to this problem have
been proposed. They involve a) the
use ofbaboon organs, as their genetic
closeness to humans indicates a
reduced likelihood of rejection, and
b) the use of genetically modified
pigs, whose organs would not raise
such a strong response in the human
recipient. The latter proposal
involves altering the genetic make-up
of the pig by introducing human
genetic material, thus producing
transgenic pigs. Critics are sceptical
with regard to the predicted success
rates and raise doubts regarding the
hazards to the recipient and of the
potential public-health risk from
infectious organisms transmitted
from animals to humans. It has also
been argued that further steps in the
direction of xenotransplantation
might have an adverse effect on
human donation.
The second category of problems

concerns the welfare of non-human
animals. Critics argue that a large-
scale programme of xenotransplanta-
tion would represent the ultimate step
in the treatment of animals as dispos-
able objects. The report consequently
endorsed widely held moral objections
against primate organ transplantation,
not merely because of claims that their
evolutionary closeness suggested qual-
ities which would entitle them to the
protection afforded to members of a
moral community, but also from wel-
fare considerations concerning a
regime of breeding and maintaining
these intelligent social beings. To
avoid the risk of transmitting diseases
to humans, primates selected for xeno7
transplantation would have to be
reared in isolation and their environ-
ment strictly controlled. Nevertheless,
the report does support the use of
transplants from transgenic pigs,
despite the fact that their welfare inter-
ests might be compromised by the
requirement to keep them in a disease-
free, sterile, and monotonous, isolated
environment. In consideration of these
problems the report recommended
that attention be paid to means of
reducing adverse effects associated
with the need to produce animals free
from infectious organisms. The report
also stressed an urgent need to estab-
lish an advisory committee on xeno-
transplantation for the purpose of
assessing the potential public-health
risk from infectious organisms. It also
recommended steps to protect patients
who receive xenografts and to ensure
that patients who refuse them are not
denied human organs or disadvan-
taged in any way.
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This report is generally cautious in
its recommendations and must be
seen as a call for further scientific and
ethical reflection in an area where the
public perception of the welfare of
animals is in a state of transition.

DAVID LAMB
University ofBirmingham

Who Should We
Treat? Law, Patients
and Resources in the
NHS

Christopher Newdick, Oxford,
Clarendon Press, 1995, 323 pages,
£15.99.

The problem in writing about the
issues facing the National Health
Service (NHS) is the rapid pace of
change that the service continues to
undergo. The debate about rationing,
when linked to practice, is no excep-
tion. The rapid changes of the NHS
pose authors with the problem ofneed-
ing to describe structures which are
rapidly out of date. This is only partly
overcome by Newdick in Who Should
We Treat?, an account ofthe difficulties
and dilemmas faced by all levels of the
NHS as decisions are made about who
should receive treatment and the legal
challenges these pose.
The first chapter sets the scene by

sketching out the issues. Newdick dis-
cusses the belief current at the start of
the NHS that its creation would
diminish the need for health care by
reducing the incidence of ill-health in
society: a belief since confounded by
the growth of medical knowledge and
the expanding demand for health
care, the growing numbers of elderly
people in the population, the costs of
medical litigation and the difficulty of
determining priorities when there is
no nationally agreed framework. This
is set against a background where "we
need to remind ourselves that good
health and a good health service may
have very little in common".

This introductory first chapter pro-
vides a good summary of these well-
known themes, as does the next
section, which sketches out the
economic principles of rationing and
makes reference to intemational
experiences of rationing, including the
well-publicised Oregon experiment.
From the models of rationing the

text moves to the dilemmas which

arise from managed competition, a
compromise on the market philoso-
phy on which the NHS reforms were
based and discusses some of the
changes and paradoxes that have
occurred since the introduction of the
internal market. Readers involved in
day-to-day decisions about which
patients to treat will find that the
dilemmas and confusions resonate
with their own experiences: the
efficiency trap, for example, where
efficient hospitals "will face the
prospect of exhausting their revenue
before the end of the financial year
because the money available to pur-
chasers remains limited"; or while
"money follows patients" was the
intention, purchasers in effect make
decisions about the money available,
which determines where patients may
be treated. The limitations of a market
philosophy on the NHS are made
evident. The lack of information on
clinical outcomes; the lack of a
national strategy to balance the com-
peting demands of both local services
and centres of excellence at the fore-
front of medical technology, and the
inherent inequalities created by GP
fundholding all constrain the market
place. Thus, despite the desirability of
equality it is not a legal entitlement
and these factors all contribute to the
inevitability of tiers of health care as
GPs, health authorities and trusts
strive to fulfil different objectives.
The section on private hospitals dis-

cusses another difficulty consequent
on the NHS Act. Ifpurchasers can get
a better short-term deal from a local
private hospital, revenue to the NHS
will decline. But what of the impact
on other functions of the NHS, such
as education and research and what of
the impact offunding short term acute
care rather than long term care for
chronic conditions not funded by pri-
vate insurance? The theme of discom-
fort caused by the apposition of public
and private sectors is again reflected in
the debate on accountability, for
example, who would be negligent if a
patient were poisoned by food from a
private caterer or for an error in treat-
ment from a consultant contracted by
a fundholder? Because of the pace of
structural changes the law is unsettled
on these issues, as it is on the legal sta-
tus of contracts.
The chapter on the regulation of

standards discusses rationing and the
legal issues which arise because of
scarcity. Improved levels of care could
obviously be achieved if more
resources were available, but in the
foreseeable future more has to be

achieved with relatively less, and the
author asks what are the implications
for quality of care and what is the lia-
bility of the clinician who makes the
decisions. It will be reassuring to those
in health authorities and trusts that the
theory of primary liability recognises
that difficult choices have to be made,
and this point is developed well, linked
to a fascinating debate around excus-
able and inexcusable differences of
opinion. This chapter raises a theme
which recurs throughout the book:
that of the power of clinicians in deci-
sion-making and the impact of the
reforms, with the increase in manage-
rialism, on that power. Linked to this
theme is that of professional self-regu-
lation with the development of guide-
lines and audit. The examples given in
the chapter on statutory regulation of
standards would seem to suggest that
judges are reluctant to become
involved in assessment of priorities
and the allocation of health service
resources. The Wednesbury principle
applies in most circumstances: that
decisions concerning the allocation of
resources should always give proper
weight to the clinical advice of doctors
and not be restricted to the finantial
advice of accountants. Such self-regu-
lation is increasingly important but
may lead to conflict between the inter-
ests of patients and those of managers.
Questions of accountability and of
complaints are discussed within the
context of the law but the structural
changes detract from this section of
the book.

Overall the book is at its best when
dealing with the complex issue of who
should be treated and tying this to legal
precedent. It provides insight into the
complexity of the relationship between
clinicians and legal precedents on
which judgments are made. It is per-
haps over-ambitious in trying to
describe all the structures and changes
faced within the health service and
shows less understanding of the issues
in primary care. This is compounded
by the inaccuracies in describing the
existing NHS. Despite this, the
breadth of the text is to be praised and
the tensions between the law, patients
and resources in the NHS are well
described. This book can be recom-
mended to anyone interested in deal-
ing with the practical challenges of
rationing resources within the NHS.

SIAN GRIFFITHS
Oxfordshire Health Authority,

Richards Building,
Old Road, Headington,

Oxford OX3 7LG
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